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Minutes of Annual General Meeting 

Wednesday 29th November 2017 – Adams Park, High Wycombe – 7.30pm 

Directors Present: Trevor Stroud (Chairman), John Bignell, Mark Burrell, Alan Cecil, David Cook, John Derben, Dale Jenkins, Nigel Kingston, David Roberton, David Smith. 
Members Present: Karen Adams (President), Jack Allen, Ken Allen, Andrew Ashby, James Ashby, Brian Baldwin, Ivor Beeks, Lisa Bowker, Geoff Bowles, Joan Boyd, David Boyd, Martin Broughton, Peter Brown, Simon Burrage, Colin Butler, Anthony Capper, Stephen Carpenter, Matt Cecil, Gaynor Cecil, John Collins, Josephine Cook, Stephen Cooper, Arthur Darby, Jennifer Darby, Patrick De Cruz, Stephen Dell, Geoffrey Dell, Alexandra Derben, Stephen Doel, Terence Dudley, Karen Dudley

John Dunn, Sue Dunn, Maria Edwards, Vince Faulkner, Dave Finch, Lynden Finch, Kelly Francis, Rena Frontalski, James Gawthorpe, Michael Gillett, Tony Harris, Tony Hector, Chris Hendren, Tim Hillier, Margaret Hillier, Alan Hodgson, Margaret Hodgson, Andrew Howard, Freda Howson, Alex Hume, Damian Irvine, Emily Issac, Tom Jarvis, Brian Kane, Nan Kingston, Wendy Laidler, Michael Lawson, David Le Breton, Anne Le Breton, David Leeser, Peter Lerner, Richard Lloyd, Colin Lowe, Brian Luckett, Malcolm Mackenzie, Ben Mawby, Jonathan Milburn, Tim Milburn, Ian Mobsby, Ronald Monk, Phil Mullis, Ken Page , Lynn Page, Graham Peart, Stephen Peart, David Peatey, Steve Phelps, Ray Ponsford, Colin Priest, Jenny Priest, Martin Priestley, Mark Purnell, Julie Purnell, Mike Ralph, David Riddington, Graham Roberts, Reg Rundle, Steve Russell, Sue Russell, Keith Samuels, Nick Satterford-Lerner, Will Schafer-Peek, Francis Sharps, Phil Slatter, Teresa Slevin, Brian Spraggon, Anthony Stevens, Alan Stevens, James Sumner, Colin Treacher, Karen Treacher, Sarah Treacher, Roger Trobridge, Stephen Vaux, Denise Vaux, Roger Walter, Jane Weston, John Weston, Mark Wilkins, Tracy Wyatt, Tim Wyatt, Deborah Wyatt, Gary Yorke, John Young.
Members Apologies: Andrew Barrow, Tim Blagbrough, Bill Cleaves, Jackie Cox, Len Cox, Linda Cox, Trevor Cox, Bill Edwards, Peter Emmett, Tim Goode, Kevan Harris, David Hill, David Lander, Gerald Saunders, Michael Sunderland.
The Chairman welcomed members to the meeting and outlined the agenda for the evening:
1. To receive and sign the Minutes of the Annual General Meeting held on 30 November 2016.
These had been circulated in advance. Alan Sunderland proposed and Sandie Derben seconded the resolution. On a show of hands there were 134 votes for, one abstention and none against. Proxy votes received were 15 for and none against. The resolution was therefore carried and the Chairman signed the minutes.

2. Chairman’s Report

I have started the last few AGMs with the statement “well at least we’re still here”. I am not starting this Chairman’s report with this statement, as due to the improvement in the management processes, we’ve known for some time that we would be here, and we know when we will have challenges in the future, so we can put plans in place to deal with them. This is a major step forward, and has considerably eased my ability to get a full night’s sleep.

I’m sure some of you are asking in which capacity I am standing in front of you, is it as Trust

Chairman or Football Club Chairman. Well the answer is both, but primarily as Trust Chairman this

evening. It has been questioned whether it is possible or appropriate for me to perform both roles,

and whilst there are plusses and minuses to the situation, I, and more importantly your Trust Board,

believe that is there is no reason to change the situation at the moment. The Trust Chairman is

appointed by the Trust board, which also appoints a majority of the football club board, and I’m sure

that if they feel the situation is not working they will take the appropriate steps to change it.

As you are aware I took over as Football Club Chairman from Andrew Howard on August 1st, and

whilst my style may be a bit more confrontational than Andrew’s I will do my best to control this! Seriously though, I have previously placed on record my appreciation, both personally and on behalf

of the Trust, for all the time and effort that Andrew has invested into the Club, as well as the

considerable financial support he has provided, and as he is here, and I rarely get the chance to

embarrass him in public, I would ask you now to show your appreciation of his efforts.
Andrew is still an integral part of the Football Club board, and his role as Sporting Director, has been

hugely influential in the success we are currently experiencing on the pitch.
I am lucky that I have two ex-chairmen on the board as Ivor Beeks also sits on the Board (great to see

you here Ivor), so I have a lot of experience to call on. Ivor’s many responsibilities include the

management of the pitch, has it ever looked and played better? Thank you, Ivor, for all of your

efforts. The Football Club Board is a very effective unit, with Mark Burrell and David Cook making up

the final two places. Over the three years since he became a Trust director, Mark has been pivotal in

sorting out the finances and financial processes of the Trust and Football Club, together with Martyn

Broughton, who is Group Treasurer, and ensures our financial actions make the best use of money

across the three companies and both tax efficient and legal!
The Trust and Frank Adams accounts are completed and signed, the Football Club accounts have

been signed off by the Football Club Board and just need a final signoff by the auditors which is a

formality. These will be issued to Football Club Shareholders in time for the Finance Forum on

December 11th. You will be able to ask detailed questions there, which will be answered as

completely as our legal obligations allow.
David Cook acts as Company Secretary to the Football Club, and is also heavily involved together

with Ivor and John Derben on the Governance committee. This committee is responsible for all

matters to do with the safety and legality of the Football stadium and meets regularly with the

outside authorities, to ensure Football games can actually take place at Adams Park. For the last 3

years we have been building trust with the outside agencies, to such a point that we have achieved

something that few League Clubs have achieved. This is something that could not even been thought

about just a few years ago, and the achievement cannot be overestimated. I will not steal his

thunder and let David tell you what has been achieved.
My role as Chairman, is to continue the journey started 3 and a half years ago when Andrew became

chairman and build on that legacy to deliver stability both on and off the field. The reason for the period of stability came about from the money we received as a result of the Jordan Ibe transfer. Before you ask, no I still, and never will, be able to tell you how much we received from this transfer, but as accounts are published, the amount of information in the public domain, will enable some intelligent guesses. A large proportion of this windfall, was used to pay off debt, and the balance was used as working capital, but Mark will cover this in his finance report in general terms, and in more detail at the Finance Forum on the 11th December. However, it is worth pointing out that in the year ending 30th June 2017, we managed to halve the outstanding debt, to £1.2 million, and we continue to reduce this, albeit by a small amount every month.
On the subject of finances, we continue to address the subject of the longer term financial future of

the Club. You should not be fooled by the positive figures which will be published in the Football

Club accounts, because a profit on paper does not mean a bucket load of money available to splash

around. To ensure we have a viable future, without relying on “football fortune”, we still need to

increase sales and reduce costs, but I am confident we are moving in the right direction. We continue to talk to various parties about them joining us on our journey. I describe it like that intentionally, as I personally believe if we can find a likeminded partner who understands the Supporter owned model and wants to embrace it, this would be the ideal scenario. However, we have seen so many instances of so-called benefactors ending up ruining clubs, so we will take things slowly and build trust rather than looking for a big impact. The objectives of the Trust, as set out in our constitution, include acting as a responsible custodian of the Club for future generations, and ensuring that the Club operates with financial responsibility enabling it to be run for the long term interest of the community. Those principles are very important, both to me and to the rest of the Trust board, and all discussions about the future are tested against those criteria.
You have my assurance that members will be kept up to speed with any significant developments. I

can also assure you that there are no discussions at all which involve the Trust not being the owners

of Wycombe Wanderers, or any discussions involving ownership of Adams Park. Clearly if people are

going to invest in a Football Club, they want some security over their investment, however

Wycombe Wanderers not being a Trust owned Club is not on the table.
I have mentioned the on-field side, briefly, and I think the general view is that given a fair wind

regarding injuries, we have a squad that is capable of playing attractive football, scoring goals and

pushing for promotion. We also now have an official Ladies team, who play their home games at

Lane End, and this is a very important development, and something we are planning to place more

emphasis over the coming months and years. Off the field, things are moving in the right direction as

well, with attendances up, food takings up, bar takings up, and conference bookings up. In fact, if

you haven’t booked your Adams Park Christmas Party, you will need to be quick, as we are well on

the way to capacity. This is all good news, and the off-field team are working much better together,

ably marshalled by General Manager, Michael Davies, who apart from increasing the Welsh ratio has

been a real addition to the team. The recent Bayo book signing evening showed the team at their

best, and we will be arranging similar evenings in the future.
Another feature of the last year, has been the continued excellent work carried out by John Derben’s

band of volunteers or PALS as they are known. I know I repeat this every year, but their contribution

whether it be ground maintenance, programme selling, car park marshalling, Credit control or

serving in the shop, saves the club, literally thousands of pounds, so thank you to all of you. If you

would like to join the volunteers in any capacity you feel appropriate, please see John Derben at the

break or after the meeting. I would like also to thank Nigel Kingston and his wife Nan, for all of the

work on the 500 Club. This year’s scheme, is up and running, and Nigel will be trying to persuade you

to join in later in the evening.
I would also like to thank Mark Bowring and Tony Sutton, and the rest of the team, for their efforts

with the Fans Council. It got off to a stuttering start, but is now gaining traction and gives supporters

a chance to have a dialogue with the management team re any issue of concern. I’m sure the people

who have attended will agree that real progress has been made. I must admit I get a little frustrated

when people take to social media to complain, when there is an established route to raise concerns.

The management of the Club will always take much more notice of the Fans Council than any tirade

online. There is a meeting of the Fans Council tomorrow evening, where the subject of anti-social

behaviour, amongst other things will be discuss
The other volunteers, I want to thank are both Boards, who people sometimes forget are also all

volunteers. They give considerable amounts of their time to help the Trust and the Club, although it

isn’t just about time, it is really about making the best use of their skills and experience to make a

huge difference. As our rules dictate, up to one third of Trust Directors are required to stand down

each year, and this year it is the turn of Mark Burrell, David Cook, John Derben and Dale Jenkins. The

first three gentlemen are offering themselves for re-election, but Dale has decided to stand down

after a 3-year term. I am personally sad that he has made this decision, as not only does it

significantly bump up the average age of the Trust Board, but he had really grown into the role, and

was making a significant contribution. Thank you very much Dale for all of your efforts, and as I said

to you, hopefully you will choose to stand again in the future. All of the members of the Football

Club and Trust Boards, put in a lot of hours to keep this Club moving in the right direction, a lot of

which is done in the background, and which impinges on their personal lives. So, thank you very

much all of you.
Tonight, we have an election for the 4 places on the Trust Board. I am pleased we are holding an

election, with such a diverse range of candidates, and that we will have at least one new face on the

Trust Board. I wish all the candidates, good luck.
So, what of the future? Well the immediate focus is on Sunday and the FA Cup tie against

Leatherhead. This is being taken very seriously, as it would be great to have another landmark

occasion like the visit to White Hart Lane, (the money would be useful as well!). However, we all

know, how many times we have upset bigger teams, so we will need to be at our best to ensure

progression.

Looking further on, it really is more of the same. Both boards are operating well, and regularly

challenge and debate developments, but once the debate is over, we move together as one. As I’ve

said we are moving in the right direction, and it is my job to ensure this continues. Given the

finances available, it is always going to be tough, but with everybody pulling in the same direction, I

am confident we can continue to progress.
Thank you for listening, and thank you for your continued support.
3. Finance Presentation
Group Finance Director Mark Burrell then covered in detail the work of the Group Finance Committee and the accounts of the three companies via a Powerpoint Presentation.
4. To receive and adopt the Report of the Directors and the Audited Accounts for the year ended 30 June 2017.
The accounts for Wycombe Wanderers Supporters Group Limited had been circulated in advance and also covered in the Finance Presentation. Alan Hodgson proposed and Phil Bate seconded the resolution. On a show of hands there were 134 votes for, one abstention and none against. Proxy votes received were 15 for and none against. The resolution was therefore carried.
5. To re-appoint Haines Watts as auditors and for their remuneration to be determined by the Directors.

Steve Phelps proposed and John Derben seconded the resolution. On a show of hands there were 135 votes for, no abstentions and none against. Proxy votes received were 15 for and none against. The resolution was therefore carried.
6. To elect as Directors the following four nominees in a vote to be conducted at the Annual General Meeting:

· Mr. Tony Hector, who was offering himself for election

· Mr. David Cook, who was offering himself for re-election

· Mrs. Lisa Bowker, who was offering herself for election

· Mr. Peter Lerner, who was offering himself for election

· Mr. John Derben, who was offering himself for re-election

· Mr. Mark Burrell, who was offering himself for re-election

Each candidate was allowed to briefly address the meeting. The voting process was then explained. As seven nominees were standing for the four available places on the board, a vote was taken with each member allowed to nominate up to four candidates to stand.
7. 500 Club
Nigel Kingston addressed the floor to explain 500 Club ’18. Last year, around £75,000 had been donated by supporters, which helped contribute towards the permanent signings of Scott Kashket, Sam Saunders and Dominic Gape. 100% of funds donated went into the playing budget and the administrative costs of the scheme were covered by the Trust.

500 Club ’18 has since been launched and to date 135 members had signed up, raising £21,500 towards the January 2018 transfer window. There would also be a series of prize draws held starting on 3rd December; ‘the twelve draws of Christmas’, with chances to win ‘money can’t buy’ prizes. Fans can donate either by a one-off £150 payment by card or cheque, or twelve monthly donations by direct debit. A supper is also planned after the Port Vale game on 24th March with the playing squad for all 500 Club 18 members, with guests also allowed to attend for a £10 entry fee.
8. Questions and Answers

Following the main part of the meeting, members had the opportunity to put questions to Sporting Director Andrew Howard, General Manager Michael Davies and Chairman Trevor Stroud.

The main questions raised were as follows:

1. Fitness of Scott Kashket – Andrew Howard confirmed that the next 2-3 weeks would be the acid test as he had already returned to light training but the next step is ‘running on adrenaline’.

2. Eberechi Eze – Andrew Howard confirmed that keeping Eze beyond 2017 was unfortunately not an option.

3. Ladies Team at Lane End – following a question from Phil Slatter, Michael Davies mentioned that an affiliation with the Ladies team was mentioned as vitally important. The training ground unfortunately needs work particularly after a wet Autumn, and the Adams Park pitch needs protecting. Fixtures are also not set for the entire season so planning can be harder. Although the ladies season finishes early, consideration would be given to potentially hosting one fixture at Adams Park.

4. ‘Substitution sponsorship’ was suggested by Steve Phelps.

5. Half season tickets were discussed, and the 50% reduction offer on shirts. This had been introduced to maximise revenue around Christmas. Some Christmas sales would soon be announced, ahead of the Leatherhead and Chesterfield home fixtures.

6. In relation to the added benefits of season tickets, it was pointed out by MD that Wycombe had been announced as the second best value in comparison to other League Two clubs.

7. Quality of F&B was discussed, and MD confirmed that we are studying other clubs to analyse the competition. Everything is run internally, providing employment for the local community which results in a high turnover of staff due to the sporadic nature of matchdays. The overall structure and an EPOS system is still high on the agenda but conferencing and banqueting had been much improved.
8. A zero tolerance approach on anti-social behaviour has been made clear by the club. A supporter was banned for a racial issue after the Solihull match and as a proud Family club, the club will not tolerate any form of abuse. There is an appeals process through the General Manager, Stadium Manager and the Fans Council have involvement in this to ensure transparency. MD also stressed the importance of feedback gained from the Fans Council which meets on the last Thursday of each month.

9. The idea of a development squad funded by sponsorship previously mentioned is now dead due to a lack of interest. The focus is now on developing players through the coaching staff and the change in loan window rules has also shifted priorities.

10. The positive, exciting style of play was having a positive impact on matchday attendances.

9. Results of Election
The result of the election was then announced:

Tony Hector – 110 votes – newly elected.

David Cook – 129 votes – re-elected.

Lisa Bowker – 64 votes.

Peter Lerner – 90 votes.

John Derben – 142 votes – re-elected.

Mark Burrell – 122 votes – re-elected.
There being no further business, the Chairman thanked the members for their attendance and closed the meeting. 
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